
SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 3rd March 2015 

 7.30 pm in the Marshland Community Centre
Present:                Chairman
Cllr C Warwick


Cllr S Clark
                             

Cllr B Stapleton


Cllr S Harrison


Cllr P Bowman



Cllr C Appleby



Cllr L Dover


Cllr J Lusby



Cllr W MacDonald


Mrs J Brown - Clerk
Mr Lambert Kleinjans – EnergieKontor UK Ltd & Mr Jamie Appleyard of C A Blackwell Ltd. There were four members of the public present.
The Chairman welcomed everybody and thanked Mr Kleinjans & Mr Appleyard for attending in order to respond to the Council’s questions & also noted that they would then take public comments.

Mr Kleinjans advised that site management was now with C A Blackwell Ltd & the turbines should be installed later in 2015. Mr Appleyard said that all access tracks were done & pilings completed, work would be started on the excavations for the bases shortly. The cabling route would start the first week April – he was asked if there would be disruption on North End Lane & responded that there would be full closures but done periodically. He confirmed that the cable would be laid by trenching although some areas would be by directional drilling. When asked why North End Lane had been selected, comment was made that it was the direction he had been given & Mr Kleinjans added that they had to use the most feasible connection. Regarding the culvert on Long Gate & the fact that the flow of water must not be impeded he advised that they would not go through any culverts on the top but would change to flat formation. 
Comment was passed that the Council had been very disappointed with the issues on Three Bridges Lane, huge pieces of chalk & stone had been picked up by Councillors and moved off the road & on one occasion there had been a great deal of debris over the road. Wagons had been witnessed leaving Manby Airfield with the load visible & it had appeared that no checks were carried out regarding sheeting the loads. Mr Appleyard stressed that any such incidents should be passed on to him urgently. 
When asked regarding Thacker Bank & Three Bridges Lane he advised that Highways had informed them that out of the site the first two crossings did not have sufficient cover so they would be done via directional drilling, trench up the road and possibly Three Bridges Lane to North End Lane although it was believed there was enough cover at the culvert on Three Bridges Lane. 

There were concerns re the trench on North End Lane because of ditches etc. The Company had previously stated the verge would be used & the council had said that would be highly unlikely; but going through the carriageway as was now planned the Council was extremely concerned that as the road had been repeatedly dug up & never put back correctly that this would occur again; it was a narrow road with a number of bends & if it was not put back correctly it would become extremely dangerous & reassurance was sought that when finished the road would be fit to drive upon. Mr Appleyard assured the Council that it would be done to Highways specification & provided a drawing of the proposed replacement work.  The Clerk raised the previously made request by the Council for a joint meeting but the request did not appear to have been welcomed by Mr Appleyard & he confirmed that he would be happy to hold a joint meeting between themselves, Highways and Council – Clerk to look into arranging. Mr Appleyard agreed to forward a programme for the trench timescale when confirmed in good time to the Clerk.
It was confirmed by Mr Appleyard that the cable would be in a casing, surrounded by sand & that the road would be protected from any heat & noted that was the reason for the use of sand. When asked whether they would continue following completion of installation to look into any issues raised, he informed Council that there was a period of time agreed when they would come back & believed it was a 12-month period. 
When asked how long the work from Three Bridges Lane to North End Lane would take he believed it was a 21 week programme at the moment although it was never known whether any problems would arise at the time. That was the total period to get it to Keddington and would be carried out April to September.

When asked whether a detailed survey had been carried out for services he advised that all the recorded data had been taken into account. When he was informed that there was a quarter mile section of North End Lane that had an Anglian Water pipe down it & that was privately owned, it was agreed that the Clerk would pass on the relevant Councillors email addresses to Mr Appleyard so that he could contact them and arrange a visit.

There were no further questions & the Chairman thanked both visitors for attending; they confirmed they were happy to attend whenever requested & left the meeting.
Public Comments: A resident raised the broadband supply to Saltfleetby which was due to be upgraded in 2016 & advised that following investigation it had now been indicated that due to the location of the BT cabinet being at Swallowgate Bridge, anything above 2.5km away from it would not benefit from the new broadband speeds to the village.  This would affect approximately 50-60% of the village & he believed that anybody west of St Peters Church would not benefit. He had questioned the cost of relocating the cabinet to the centre of Saltfleetby but this was not covered by the funding & no figure could be given. The resident expressed his concern that residents had not been informed that 60% of residents would not get the faster speed.  He had looked into an alternative, AB Internet who could put wireless connection in – this required a small aerial on residents roofs & would do away with the need for a BT landline, however, the village had to be in sight of their mast & currently Saltfleetby was on the limit, but if 20-30 houses enrolled with AB Internet for the service it would enable them to erect another mast to cover Saltfleetby. The Clerk was asked to investigate.  It was agreed that information on this would be included in the next Newsletter. As District Councillor, Sandra Harrison noted that ELDC had £1m budgeted towards the third year of BT installation but due to slow progress she understood that they had not been asked to make the payment as yet. 
The Clerk had invited Mr Stephen Brookes to the April meeting & it was felt that he should be advised of the following questions:

1. The Council needed to be clear about how much of Saltfleetby would get high speed broadband.
2. Assuming 60% would not get it, how much would it cost to either relocate the cabinet, or install a new one?
3. If the above was not possible what alternatives could he propose and what amount of support would they offer the residents.

The resident agreed to forward information to the Clerk who would circulate to the Councillors.

District Councillor Harrison raised the report she had seen from the Jubilee Committee regarding the Old Village Hall Funds & asked for it to be noted that the Charity Commission web site information was incorrect. Comment was passed that it was believed that the Charity no longer existed; this had been communicated to the Charity Commission who had not updated the change on its web site. It was further noted that this was not an issue for the Parish Council.
The Chairman opened the meeting for business.

15/00555 Apologies for absence – Cllr Martin – the apology was accepted.
15/00556 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 3rd February 2015 were accepted and the Minutes were duly signed by the Chairman p CA s PB.  
15/00557 Declarations of Interest – No new declarations were made
15/00558 Financial Matters

Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerk’s salary & expenses for February; Louth Town Juniors FC – refreshments for Council meetings - £50.00; A Warne – Editing Newsletter - £50.00 (authorise only); PC Executive Coaches – printing of Newsletter - £40.00 (authorise only); C Statham – Delivery of Newsletter - £50.00 (authorise only); LALC – Subscription 2015/2016 - £178.68 – It was resolved to authorise all the payments p LD s JL
Speed Signs Payment – The Council noted the amended figure for two off signs as being £5,474.40 due to the removal of a duplicate figure of £290.00 from the quotation & it was resolved to authorise the amended figure. The Council confirmed the creation of a budget for payments relating to the signs. 
Councillors Monthly Budget Report – Had been circulated & it was resolved that it be accepted as correct p SC s BS.  
Grants & Donations – The Council had resolved to look at the amount of donation it would make to the Air Ambulance at the end of the financial year & following debate it was resolved to increase the already proposed £200 to £300 as it was recognised how vital a service it was for the village p PB s JL. The Clerk was asked to place on the April agenda a donation to LIVES.
15/00559 Planning – The Clerk was asked whether a response had been received from ELDC to its letter dated 4th February; the Clerk advised no response had been received – Clerk to chase up. The Council had received information on a proposed redevelopment of the existing base station at land at Willow Farm, West Lane, Skidbrooke, LN11 7DL & this had been noted. A letter regarding enforcement at Primrose Farm, Howdales Road, South Cockerington was also noted.
15/00560 Speed Signs – The Clerk informed the Council that the planned installation date of 5th February had been cancelled due to the lack of full information on the locations & the requirement to order additional plates once this information was known. The Clerk had investigated the free poles that Cllr McNally had raised but these were only for villages that had no street lighting columns at all; Unipart had now confirmed that the order actually consisted of 6 plates, one per unit & the 4 additional ordered & plates would be supplied that could be turned for the dual direction locations & it was resolved that the Clerk inform the company of the locations agreed & order the two additional plates.  
15/00561 EnergieKontor UK Ltd – The Council considered the discussion with the visitors & generally agreed that they had answered the Council’s questions; information had been circulated on magnetic fields & following debate it was resolved that the Clerk would request that EK carry out a full Electromagnetic Survey due to concerns regarding installation of previous pipelines where there had been residents who had  experienced issues and who had been required to prove that they were not pre-existing conditions & for this reason the Council would like clarity on what the situation was now to prevent later problems.
15/00562 BT Telephone Box Adoption – The Council had been informed that the second village box was not required by the owners of the land it stood on & it was resolved that the Clerk contact BT with a view to progressing  adoption of the box. 
15/00563 Tree Preservation Order – Application Ref 0008/15/PTA – Mr A Dykes – A1 Willow, Ash, Poplar & Hawthorn – Willow – Remove – 7 Osier Holt, Main Road was noted 
15/00564 Highways & Footpaths – Appendix A had been circulated – The grass had been removed on Charlesgate but the pot holes remained – Clerk to report again; North End Lane & Ings Lane junction – very large potholes – Clerk to report.  The Clerk had not received any response from highways regarding the letter received in October 2014 with details of work to be carried out, despite Cllr McNally’s intervention – Clerk to chase up again & request a response.
15/00565 District Councillors Report – ELDC had approved its budget & an MP had visited the Police at their request to discuss their issues; the Chief Constable had been invited to join a group on Police funding.
15/00566 County Councillors Report – Cllr McNally was not present.
15/00567 Clerks Report – the BT phone box had been added to the Council’s Fixed Assets & the Asset Register would be presented to Council when the speed signs had been installed & included; Cllr Bowman had been confirmed by Unity Trust Bank as added as View & Submit as back up for the Clerk; Parish Paths – the issues with 225 & 226 had been reported & acknowledged & the Farmer would be contacted about reinstating the paths but the wet weather may have impeded this; Funds received – 16th February 2015 from Lincolnshire County Council - £480.00 – final payment Parish Paths 2014 – paid into Lloyds TSB; Flailing – conversation with Contractor who had suggested that the first cut should not wait for LCC as by then the village is in a very bad state & he suggested doing the first cut earlier which would be more expensive due to the state of things but he did not envisage that six cuts, as budgeted for, would be required. Clerk to place on April agenda; the Clerk issued a report on the Election Briefing she had attended & would collect completed Nomination Forms on 18th February 2015 for delivery.
15/00568 Reports from Outside Bodies – Cllr Harrison reported on the Liaison meeting she had attended with Natural England & Lincolnshire Wildlife which had not been particularly productive. Staffing arrangements would be changing in that no employed staff would be present; the possibility of charging for car parking was raised & a Dog Free Zone was being considered. No future meeting date had been set.
15/00569 Planning Decisions/Notifications – Letter from ELDC regarding Planning Enforcement, Cenarth, Ings Lane; Letter from ELDC re Woodbine Cottage, Church Lane & a copy of the letter sent to ELDC re 1 Mill Lane were all noted – Clerk to chase up a response & suggest a meeting to discuss the issues.
15/00570 Correspondence – The Council noted the following items: Smart Wind – Letter regarding DONG Energy acquiring full ownership of Project One (Hornsea); LALC News Winter 2015; Lincolnshire County Council Definitive Map Modification Order 2013 Saltfleetby St Clement & Skidbrooke with Saltfleet Haven.
15/00571 Councillors Reports – The threat to GP’s surgery was raised it was understood that one of the Doctors was leaving the Marsh practice which would leave only one Doctor in practice. It was believed that the surgery was also up for sale. ELDC were apparently holding many discussions about the issues with GP’s surgeries. It was sadly noted that Derek Cooper had died, Mr Cooper had been Clerk to Saltfleetby for some considerable time – Clerk to write a letter to Mrs Cooper from the Council; Councillor Dover reported that Hustings for Parliamentary Candidates standing for the Louth and Horncastle Constituency will be held at Louth Town Hall on Thursday 16th April.
15/00572 Items for the Next Agenda – Jubilee Report; Cycling Lincs
The meeting closed at 9.00 pm.  Next Meeting Tuesday 7th April 2015 at 7.30pm 
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